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BEST WISHES TO A TRUE BEST WISHES TO A TRUE BEST WISHES TO A TRUE 
FRIEND OF LABOR!FRIEND OF LABOR!FRIEND OF LABOR!    

Luther B. Medina  

Business Manager/President  
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Brothers and Sisters,  
 

 The time has come for another labor leader of ours to say farewell.  I am referring to Brother Michael 
Rocky Pelliccino, our dear friend and Local 105 Vice -President/Business Representative.  As of December 1, 
2015, and after 45 years of membership, including 25 years as a Union officer, Rocky has joined the ranks 
of our fellow retirees.  Words cannot express my sincere appreciation for the dedication, sacrifice, and com-
mitment this UNION MAN has continuously demonstrated throughout his years of service to our organiza-
tion.  From his start in the trade in 1970 as a young apprentice to his rise as superintendent with S.K. Ser-
vice, and ultimately, his election to Union office, Rocky has done more for this Union then he will humbly 
take credit.  He has been through the gamut of construction booms and construction lows.  Brother Pelliccino 
is a member who understands what we have all gone through in the unionized sheet metal industry, and 
that is why he has continually been able to relate to ALL members, including our young apprentices, jour-
neymen, and seasoned veterans.  
 

 When I was initially appointed as both the Business Manager of Local 105 and the Labor Co -Chair 
of the Southern CA, AZ & NV Trust Funds in November 2012, it was Brother Pelliccino who offered his coun-
sel and guidance to assist me in dealing with the very serious health and pension problems we were facing.  
Rocky had been a fringe fund trustee since 1993, and he had a wealth of knowledge to pass on to me.  Dur-
ing the election cycle of June 2013, I had the good fortune of running to continue as your President/
Business Manager along with Rocky, my dear and loyal friend, to continue as our Vice President/Business 
Representative.  
 

 It has been a pleasure to work alongside my colleague and friend, as we faced a myriad of issues 
these past 3 years.  The position of Local 105 Business Manager can be extremely challenging, but with co -
workers such as Brother Pelliccino, the obstacles can be overcome and perseverance shines through.  As 
much as I would hope Rocky would stay on, I know that Father Time catches up to us all too quickly, and 
we must leave some time to enjoy the benefits we have earned.  Iõm sure Rockyõs family will appreciate the 
fact that their loving husband, father, and son will now be able to enjoy some much needed personal time 
with the man they love and respect.  God bless you Rocky and THANK YOU for being there for me during 
the good times and the tough days.  And, if my father, the òoriginaló Lou Medina, was alive today, heõd say, 
òThank you Rocky for helping my boy.ó 
 

 As a result of Rockyõs retirement, your Executive Board was faced with filling the unexpired term for 
his position as Vice President/Business Representative.  They were given the task of appointing his replace-
ment, and as such, this one vacant position brought forth several more positions to fill.  With that said, ef-
fective December 1, 2015 through July 12, 2016, your new officers are: Local 105 Vice -President/Business 
Representative, David Shaver; Local 105 Business Representative San Bernardino County, Donny Bennett; 
Local 105 Executive Board Officer, Danny Maga¶a; Local 105 Trustee, Jonathan OõGorman, Local 105 Con-
ductor, Jordan Chechitelli; and Local 105 Warden, Brian Chaparro.  We wish all the new officers the best of 
luck as they adjust to their new role and I look forward to working with everyone as we enter 2016.  
 

 The work outlook still remains very strong and we are pleased that so many of you are now working 
steady.  Some of you may also be moving from one employer to another for various reasons, so please re-
member to call the Union hall before reporting to work for another employer so that proper dispatching pro-
cedures can take place to ensure that there are no disruptions in you getting paid on time.  
 

 As we come to the end of 2015, we wish to extend our heartfelt gratitude for the support you have 
shown your Local Union throughout the year and for the confidence youõve demonstrated in ratifying our 
latest collective bargaining agreement this past June.  

 

Wishing you all a very pleasant holiday season, a very Merry Christmas, and a great 2016!  



 

 

DUES AND FINANCE 
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Happy Holidays, Brothers and Sisters  

The current flat monthly dues rate for all classifications will not change  on January 1, 2016.  The 
working dues rates will remain at their current levels until July 1, 2016.    

 Many members are taking advantage of the convenience of paying their regular monthly base dues 
online through Local Union 105õs website, using their credit or debit card at the window, as well as the op-
tion of signing up for a regular base monthly dues check -off through a deduction from their savings plan ac-
count at Financial Partners Credit Union.  I would like to request and encourage the members who are pay-
ing dues online through our website to include your member number, the last four (4) digits of your Social 
Security number, and your full name, including your middle initial, in the òInstructions to the Merchantó 
field when making your payment in order to ensure the monies can be properly credited to you in a timely 
manner.   Contact the Union Office for additional information regarding these payment options and their eli-
gibility requirements.  

Your help would be appreciated in processing your dues payments in a timely manner.  Occasionally, 
the Dues and Finance Office receives a money order with an illegible signature or no signature at all in an 
envelope without a name or return address on it.  We also have many members with similar names as well 
as generations of members with the same name who sometimes reside at the same address.  This makes it 
extremely difficult, if not virtually impossible, to determine whose dues account we should credit the pay-
ment to.  These are just a few examples of some of the challenges we face daily as we attempt to post the 
payments we receive.  Please remember to include your member number, the last four (4) digits of your So-
cial Security number, and your full name, including your middle initial, on all payments you send to Local 
Union 105, in order to ensure the monies are properly credited to you.  

 I would also like to remind you that your union dues must be received in the Glendora office by  no 
later than 4:00 p.m. on the last  business day of each month.  If  mailed, the envelope must be  post-
marked by no later than the last day of the month or your dues payment will be posted in the follow-
ing month.  Dues placed in the lock box located to the left of the front doors of the union office 
must be placed in the box prior to 8:00 a.m. on the first business day of the new month or your 
dues payment will be posted in the new month.  

The dues of all members shall be paid monthly, quarterly or annually but always in advance .  A 
member may not work unless his/her dues are paid in advance  as stated in the Constitution and Rit-
ual of SMART.  Failure to pay dues w ithin two (2) months shall result in automatic suspension from mem-
bership with the local union on the first business day of the new month.  In order to be eligible for em-
ployment, you must reinstate your membership immediately.   Failure to reinstate your membership 
after two (2) months of suspension will result in forfeiture of membership and you will be dropped from 
membership with the local union.  You would no longer be a member of Local 105 nor would you be eligible 
to work for a signatory employer.  Please make every attempt to have your dues payment into the Glendora 
office prior to 4:00 p.m. on the last business day of the month to protect your membership from suspension 
and forfeiture.  Your cooperation is greatly appreciated by the Dues and Finance office.  

In 2016, the local will be rolling out a new dues payment option at no cost to the members as an alter-
native to PayPal which does have processing fees.  More information will available in January of 2016.  We 
look forward to seeing you all at the January membership meeting for the Special Order of Business.  

For all active members who decide to pay their dues for the entire year of 2016 prior to January 31, 
2016, you will receive a Local 105 Member T -shirt/Hat combo.  Retired members who pay their dues for the 
year will receive a customized windbreaker, designed specifically for our retirees.  Greetings to you and 
yours for a very Merry Christmas as well as a safe and prosperous New Year!  

Vernon W. Shaffer  

Financial Secretary -Treasurer/Recording Secretary  



 

 

Itõs Time 
 

 This year ending 2015 brings me to sixty-five (65) years of age, forty-five (45) years of membership in good 

standing, and twenty-five (25) years as an Elected Officer, serving and representing the membership with great pride for 

the last twenty-two (22) years as a Business Representative. 

 

And now, the day has come to sayé. ñItôs Time.ò 

 

 On December 1, 2015, I will be vacating the position as your Vice President.  I will be retiring from the greatest 

job I could have ever dreamt of having as a member of this Local Union, a job that I love and respect ever so much. 

 

 This magical ride started on September 15, 1970 when I was dispatched to Altmayer and Sons as a newly inden-

tured apprentice.  It was, just that, purely magical and richly rewarding.  From that day forward, I met and worked with 

so many great people and built many long lasting friendships.  

 

 In June 1993, I received the greatest opportunity to serve the membership as a Business Representative, which 

allowed me in many ways to proudly help the working men and women of our Local Union in their time of need.  The 

greatest reward was the heartfelt appreciation and gratitude I received in return.  

 

 But now, it is time to join family and friendsé to take in the wineries up and down the coast and maybe along the 

way, jump on Route 66 to check out some cool car shows. 

 

By the way, goodbye to alarm clocks, 5 am shaving, and the monthly dry cleaners bills. 

 

Who knows, I may not like retirement, but one thing I can assure you, ñI will have fun finding out!ò 

   

In closing, Iôd like to leave you with this:  From the bottom of my heart, I thank you all so very much!!  

Long  Live  Local Union 105!! 
 

Dio Benedica e Vi Amo Tutti,                                                        We did it Uncle Paul ...  

God Bless and Love You All (in Italian),                  Wish you were still here to be part of this... 
Rocky            I Miss You, Brother.  

 

 

  
Retirement Blessing  

  
May you always have work for your hands to do.  

May your pockets hold a coin or two.  
May the sun shine bright on your windowpane.  
May the rainbow be certain to follow each rain.  

May the hand of a friend always be near you.  
And may God fill your heart with gladness to cheer you.  
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Michael Rocky Pelliccino 

Vice President/Business Representative 
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Tim Hinson  

Business Representative  

East Los Angeles  

TRAINING PROTECTS AND EXPANDS OUR WORK 
 

 One of the most important elements required to expand and protect our scope of work is to 
have trained and qualified manpower ready for current and future projects.  In my last article, we 
discussed the manpower needs and the training introduced at the JATC to meet with the current 
and future demands for certified welders and CAD detailers.  We also briefly touched on manufac-
turer training and certifications for architectural panels.  In this article, I would like to discuss the 
architectural training that is being introduced at our training facility in the upcoming semester be-

ginning in January 2016.  
 

 We have met with architectural contractors and panel manufacturers over the past year to 
determine the most effective way to train and certify our members for architectural products that our 
contractors are working with on current and future projects.  A decision was made to embark on a 
practical approach to the training using our installation lab at the training facility.  The products for 
the first semester will include a Kingspan foam wall panel and roofing system as well as MCM ar-

chitectural panels.  
 

 The training class will be divided into 3 training modules with individual instructors for each 
training module to maintain a 3 to 5 ratio of students to instructor.  The plan is for the instructor to 
teach how to measure up and layout the project, including a doorway, window, soffit, radius, stair-
well, sprinkler head and light.  Then, the instructor will teach how to install all of the attachment 
pieces, and finally, instruction on the installation of the actual finish panels.  At the end of the se-
mester and the completion of the training modules, the manufacturer will come to the JATC to train 
and give their specific manufacturer certifications.  The certification process is usually done at the 
manufacturerõs facility for a limited amount of members while our class will be available to all mem-

bers who are enrolled in the class and have completed the module.  
 

 With the growing demand in the construction industry for certifications written into the job 
specifications by both general contractors and manufacturers, this training will definitely help in se-
curing and protecting our scope of work against the non -union and any other trades who pretend to 

be skilled journeyman sheet metal workers.  
 

 If you have any questions or are interested in attending the class, please contact Jason Lev-

ine at the JATC at (626) 968 -3340.  We look forward to seeing you in this new class.  


